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	Minutes of the Council Meeting

held in the Pavilion on 9 March 2017 at 7.00 pm

	Present:

Councillors C Mawby (Chair), C Holmes, R Howard, C King, M Ratcliffe and P Smith.


	In attendance:

Mr S C Blackburn (Clerk) and two members of the public.


	17-041
	Apologies for absence:  Cllr A Spence (family commitments).
RESOLVED: that the apologies be accepted.



	17-042
	Co-option of a Councillor to fill a vacancy on the Council
RESOLVED:  that Miss Sharon Amey be co-opted as a member of the Parish Council.
Miss Amey signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.



	17-043
	Declarations of Interest and requests for dispensations
Cllr Amey declared an interest in item 8(b) – a planning application for 1 The Green, as this is her property.

Cllr Amey declared an interest in item 8(a) – a planning application for land adj 1 The Green as she lives nearby

Cllr Howard declared an interest in item 16 as he is closely associated with the complainant


	17-044
	To sign as an accurate record the minutes of the previous meeting

RESOLVED:  that the minutes of the meeting held on 9 February 2017 be signed as a correct record.



	17-045
	Public Participation
Mr Thomas referred to proceedings of the Croft Allotment Association in relation to complaints made by  one tenant against another.


	17-046
	To receive a report from the Clerk
In addition to the printed report the Clerk reported that he had attended a Parish Clerk’s liaison meeting on 6 March: A Parish Seminar to be held on 27 September is designed for Councillors and could take the format of an evening meeting of presentations, stalls etc.  Council Tax Support Grant and the New Homes Bonus will be paid to us for the last time in 2017/18.  This will result in a ‘hole’ of £4,495 in the 2018/19 accounts.  Three fixed penalty notices for dog fouling have been issued in the district and a further 11 issued for not having an up to date microchip record.  Free training on dog control is being offered on 20 March with attendees being offered a free microchip and collar and tag (also compulsory for dogs in public places).  Our new Police sergeant is Andy Cox.  The Meeting received a presentation from Agewise Blaby District which replaced the Over 50s forum.  Their next meeting is their AGM on 13 March.
RESOLVED:  that the report be noted.


	17-047
	Reports:

County Councillor:  No report.
District Councillor:  No report.
Police:  Apologies had been received from PSCO Niki Eassom and PC Chris Gutteridge.  A summary of recent events had been provided: 2/2 - Theft of motor vehicle - Windermere Drive; 9/2 - Attempt Burglary Dwelling - Arbor Road;  9/2 - Burglary Dwelling - Salisbury Avenue; 12/2 - Burglary Other (shed break) - Arbor Road;  16/2 - Theft from motor vehicle (Tools) - Brookes Avenue;  12/2 - Vehicle ASB - Winston Avenue;  19/2 - Vehicle ASB - Winston Avenue; 22/2 - Vehicle ASB - Bala Road; 22/2 - Vehicle ASB - Bala Road; 7/3 - Vehicle ASB - Winston Avenue;  3 x Drivers and vehicles given Section 59 warnings;  1 x Vehicle seized and crushed for continuing behaviour.  Patrols have been carried out on the Bridle in relation to an email sent from resident regarding youths riding mini moto on path.


	17-048
	Planning Applications and Decisions for consideration:
(a)  17/0151/VAR – Variation of condition 4 to consent 14/0793/1/PX to allow for UPVC windows at Land and building adjacent to 1 The Green
RESOLVED:  to Object to the proposals on the grounds that, notwithstanding the treatment of nearby properties, this part of the village has recently been designated a conservation area and therefore sees UPVC as an inappropriate material for doors  and windows.
Cllr Amey withdrew from the room.

(b)  17/0231/HH – Two storey rear extension – 1 The Green
RESOLVED:  not to object to the proposals.

Cllr Amey returned to the meeting.

(c)  Breach of Conditions - The School House
The Clerk reported that an enforcement notice had been served giving 60 days notice to comply.  Concerns were expressed about the potentially high cost of rebuilding.  The Clerk has expressed the Parish Council’s dismay that an earlier verbal report to Cllr Freer appeared to indicate that the breach had been consented to.

(d)  Breach of Conditions - Station Court
We are advised that enforcement action began on about 28 January and is continuing.

A number of planning applications had been received after publication of the agenda and were the subject of informal decision.

(e)  Changes to the proposals to treat gully waste at the LCC Depot
It was agreed that our earlier objections on the grounds of vermin should stand.

(f)  17/0089/FUL - New dwelling next to 16 Winston Avenue/Car Park
(g)  17/0121/FUL – New dwelling on land north of 1 The Haven, Stanton Lane
(h)  17/0068/FUL – New dwelling next to 14 Salisbury Avenue
No Councillor expressed concerns about these applications nor requested an additional meeting for further debate.



	17-049
	Village Hall
(a)  Progress Report
The Clerk reported on a conversation with the architect who advised that there are issues surrounding the levels which may mean that the building has to be raised slightly or moved and this is to be discussed between the architect and the surveyors.  An update will be circulated as soon as possible.  Other than that, the plans are ready for submission.
(b)  To authorise payment of planning application costs:  Deferred.


	17-050
	Fosse Villages Neighbourhood Plan
Cllr Mawby reported that a FVNP Newsletter had been circulated.  It referred to a questionnaire which could be completed on line or was available in paper form at various points. He will further publicise this with a notice on the notice boards.  In response to a question he hoped that a 30% response would be received. The Clerk had agreed to manually input these subject to review of the workload.  

	17-051
	Parking Arrangements in Brookes Avenue

Although Leics CC had sent us a map of the highway which they claim to own, Cllr Howard had obtained a Land Registry report showing that the verge was owned Blaby DC. Enquiries had been made of East Midland Housing which owned property in the area but a reply was still awaited.

In discussion it was felt that the best solution was to create car parking on the verge as placing bollards could be avoided by residents determined to park on the grass.  It was agreed that the Clerk would approach the occupier of no 97 for their opinion.  It was also agreed that the subject of land ownership would be clarified with Blaby DC who, if the owned the land, would need to give consent for any changes.



	17-052
	To consider the Blaby DC proposal for the future of the Winston Avenue Car Park
The District Council has recently published a policy which proposes developing an industrial unit on one part and then offering the remainder to the Parish but with us bearing our legal costs and future maintenance and, not specifically mentioned, ongoing business rates and water charges.

Clearly there would be implications for access to the existing gate, not only for the public but for emergency vehicles.  Clarification has been asked for from Jon Wells who is dealing with Car Park disposals at Blaby DC.  He felt that the current ‘mixed use’ of the car park would not allow it to be categorised as ‘countryside access and therefore free.  He also suggested that if  we refuse the car park, it could be fully developed as industrial units although gated access and the quality of the wall would have to be preserved at their cost.
Concern was expressed about the effect on local parking, which would be worsened by the proposed building of a bungalow on land currently used for casual parking, not only in Winston Avenue but adjoining residential road such as Windermere Drive and on the viability of the new sports pavilion where adequate car parking may be a condition of Football Foundation support.

The meeting agreed that the Parish Council should ask for ownership of the entire car park  noting the availability of a vacant industrial units and the importance of the existing sports facility and proposed village hall.

The meeting also agreed that local businesses and residents should be made aware of the proposals and the detrimental effect on parking and that they should be asked to write to the District Councillor Freer and the Portfolio Holder for car parking [Cllr Guy Jackson] to express their concerns about the proposals.

Cllr Mawby suggested that, if the car park was owned by the Parish Council, it would not have usage restrictions imposed and, this being of benefit to local businesses, they might be asked for a  financial contribution to cover the initial costs.



	17-053
	Arrangements for the 2017 Fun Day
Cllr Ratcliffe reported that he is still awaiting confirmation that the marquee will be available but the bar has been arranged with the Heathcote Arms who will arrange for the Temporary Event Licence.  He circulated details of a inflatables now available for rent from Blaby DC and these will be discussed at the next meeting of the working party, on 14th March.



	17-054
	Creation of an Emergency Advice Leaflet for Residents
The Council have previously agreed that, rather than develop  a full emergency plan, an advice leaflet will be produced and delivered to all residents.  A draft of the content was circulated and agreed, to be printed at a size of 1/3 A4 on card to encourage retention and to be circulated with a newsletter prior to the Fun  Day.
RESOLVED:  to proceed with the leaflet on this basis.



	17-055
	To receive an update on the creation of the Sensory Garden
The Clerk summarised a report from the organisers:  “They have now amassed all of the funds to finish the garden.  The school have completed some final fund-raising with potato chitting competitions and ‘class bake offs' and both the Church and the Happy Circle group have donated monies to the project.  With all of these last efforts then this has enabled us to buy all of the plants. These have arrived this week and any snagging has also been completed on the garden by the landscapers, including fixing your bench down on the central pathway near to our bubble fountain.  An official opening for the garden sponsors, the school and key community groups that have been involved with the project will be held on April 7th at 10am.  The first wider opening of the garden will be on Saturday May 20th at the school’s May Fair.  The booking system will be in place for April”.


	17-056
	New signage in The Bridle
The Clerk reported on a conversation with Leics CC Highway staff that day;  in which it appeared that the owner of the sign had offered to move it if the Parish Council would pay all or some of the cost.  Discussion took place on ownership of the land at the Petersfield end and whether the owner would consent to the sign.

The question of anti-social behaviour was discussed;  residents are always encouraged to report every incident so that he Police become aware of ‘hot spots’ Councillors were not aware of significant recent activity.

It was agreed that the Clerk would pursue re-siting and advise the County Council that it would pay half the reasonable costs of moving the sign subject to agreement on its siting.  It was also agreed that Cllr Howard would be advised of the outcome and pass this on to the residents.


	17-057
	Speeding and use of the vehicle activated speed sign
A request was to be made to for more traffic calming measures;  Cllr Mawby was to ask Andrew Davies to get the sign from Huncote PC and the statistics would be used to support the request.

A suggestion was made that a single carriageway ‘gate’ entry to the village would slow down approaching traffic and that the 60 mph limit on Huncote Road was too high.

 

	17-058
	To consider issues relating to the creation of Assets of Community Value
It was agreed to take no further action for the time being.


	17-059
	Finance and Accounts:

(a)  To note the financial situation as at 28 February 2017
RESOLVED:  that the situation be noted.

(b)  To approve accounts for payment
RESOLVED:  that the schedule of accounts appended to these minutes be authorised.



	17-060
	Other reports and items for discussion at the next meeting
· The 50th anniversary of the school will be celebrated at the May Fair.  Cllr Holmes to propose suggestions for Parish Council support and Involvement
· To consider the need to send out paper copies of meeting minutes and email correspondence generally

· To consider potential recipients of the Village Cup

· Cllr Mawby reported on plans to replace bus service 50A with an X84 service serving Leicester, Huncote, Croft, Broughton Astley, Magna Park and Rugby.  Details of its availability in the evenings and weekends have be requested



	17-061
	To exclude the public under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act, 1960 due to the to the confidential nature of the business to be transacted
No members of the public were present.



	17-062
	Allotment Issues

A tenant has now formally requested that the Parish Council considers her allegation against another tenant which  had initially been dealt with by the Allotment Association who had asked the subject stand down from his role on the committee pending parish council discussion.
The allegation made is that eggs had been from her allotment, that the accused had been found with his hand in the egg box and that, having caught and tackled him on the issue, egg production has notably improved.  It is alleged by her and others that this is not the only incident of its kind. 

The Clerk advised that, in the absence of anyone being caught with actual produce, that the Council relay the allegation to the accused  and await a response.  In the expectation of an outright denial, the accused could be warned (a) to keep off any plot other than his own except where invited by another tenant and in their presence and (b) not to take the produce of others, even if invited to do so unless such produce is handed to him by the owner and that any breach may result in action which could include eviction.


	17-063
	Date of next meeting:  Thursday 13th April 2017 at 7.00 pm.



	
	The meeting closed at 9.15 pm.


Appendix – Payments Authorised

	Date


	Chq No

	To


	For


	Net


	VAT


	Gross



	09-03-17
	dd
	E-On
	Electricity Pavilion (M)
	34.24
	1.71
	35.95

	09-03-17
	ib
	Wicksteed Leisure Ltd
	Replacement swing seat
	135.63
	27.13
	162.76

	09-03-17
	ib
	S C Blackburn
	Expenses- February
	38.93
	
	38.93

	09-03-17
	ib
	S C Blackburn
	Salary - February
	630.42
	
	630.42

	09-03-17
	ib
	HM Revenue and Customs
	Tax and NI Jan Feb Mar 2017
	589.27
	
	589.27

	09-03-17
	ib
	Bev Slaney
	Delivery of FVNP Newsletter
	35.00
	
	35.00

	09-03-17
	ib
	2 Commune (for 2016/17)
	Web hosting, support, licence
	375.00
	75.00
	450.00


____________________ Chairman

 ____________________ Date
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